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July 12, 2011


The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Suetta S. Scarbrough)


Edward Liverman)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk




Greg Lawson, Council Member


Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and Councilwoman Scarbrough opened the meeting with prayer.  
Adoption of Business Agenda
Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  
Mayor Doughtie stated Fire Chief Corbet has requested that an item be added under new business to consider a grant for the Fire Department.

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for July 12, 2011 with the aforementioned amendment.
Public Comment (Unscheduled):  David Harvey
Mr. Harvey requested to make his comments later in the meeting when the transfer station is discussed.
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated May 24, 2011 (Special
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 Meeting); May 31, 2011 (Emergency Meeting); June 7, 2011 (Work Session); June 14, 2011 (Regular Meeting); June 21, 2011 (Special Meeting) and June 27, 2011 (Special Meeting).
Public Hearing:  Application for CDBG Contingency Funding to Acquire & Rehabilitate Vacant Residential Properties on Henry Street
Mr. Chris Hilbert, Project Manager with Holland Consulting Planners, stated the City is working with the Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority to apply for $350,000 in CDBG funding for the acquisition and rehabilitation of vacant structures on Henry Street.  

The following is a tentative list of proposed activities and an estimated budget:



CDBG Acquisition



$164,000



CDBG Rehabilitation


$140,000



CDBG Administration


$  46,000









________




Total Project Cost


$350,000
Mr. Hilbert stated these are contingency funds available on a first-come first-served basis from the Community Investment Division of the NC Department of Commerce.  He stated the second required public hearing has been scheduled for this evening.

A public hearing having been advertised and proper notices having been given according to law, Mayor Doughtie opened the hearing for comments.

There being no one to speak, Mayor Doughtie declared the public hearing closed.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked how many homes are involved.  He asked if this would include the entire block.

Mr. Hilbert stated it is his understanding that there are 10 houses that are all vacant and there has been code enforcement action taken on some if not all of them.  He stated the houses are being assessed to determine which ones can and which ones cannot be rehabbed.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about the CDBG project on Vine Street.

Mr. Hilbert stated one house on Vine Street has been completed and another is under construction.  He stated they have relocated a number of tenants to standard housing and they continue to work with the property owners on this project.  Mr. Hilbert reported that the public works part of the project has been bid out and the bid award will probably be on the next Council agenda.
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Appointment of Theatre Advisory Committee
Mayor Doughtie stated City Council approved moving forward with appointing a Theatre Advisory Committee to help us with the theatre.  He stated the City Council put a lot of thought and effort into making recommendations of individuals to serve, and those individuals were contacted.  He stated several were willing to step up and help us.  Mayor Doughtie stated later on, we were approached by Halifax County Tourism regarding their willingness to work with us in this capacity.  He stated he would request that everyone try to put aside their differences and pull together on this issue.  He stated it is his feeling that by using the tools and personal contacts that Tourism has to offer that we can move forward and try to make some positive things happen at the theatre.  Mayor Doughtie stated it is no secret that we would like to market the property and sell it to someone that could develop it into a viable venue.  He stated Mr. Gene Minton, Chairman of the Tourism Authority Board, is present tonight.  Mayor Doughtie called on Council for discussion.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated there are three main items that Council is looking for from an advisory committee:  (1) recommending to or advising Council on ways to make the theatre a more productive venue in terms of more shows financed by prospective producers at reasonable rates; (2) recommending to or advising Council on maintaining an agreement with entertainment businesses to continue booking local events and activities to keep the theatre open for tours, etc. and (3) recommending to or advising Council on ways to make the theatre more attractive to potential buyers (to be done in a manner so as to market the theatre to national and international markets).  He stated as long as these three items are in the forefront he would personally feel good about Tourism helping us with this.  Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated we have worked with them before and he feels they will work well with our goals.
Councilman Bobbitt stated he concurs with Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee.  He stated he was a strong proponent of forming an advisory committee.  He stated having Tourism involved with their assets and numerous contacts would be a good step forward.
Councilwoman Scarbrough thanked Mr. Minton for stepping forward and offering the help of the Tourism Authority.  She stated she realizes it is early in the process but asked Mr. Minton if he has any information he can give us at this time.
Mr. Minton stated anything he says will be subject to the approval of his Board but he feels they will see the necessity of doing this.  He stated this theatre is an anchor that will sink us.  He stated everyone in this room in one way or another will be affected by it because there will be no more money to pay the debt.  Mr. Minton stated their job will be 
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to put a positive spin on the theatre.  He stated the blame for this has already been assigned and the theatre is not going anywhere.  He stated if things do not change, everyone in Roanoke Rapids will be looking at a substantial tax increase to make the payment on the theatre.  He stated as a business and property owner in Roanoke Rapids, he does not want to pay 30% more in taxes.  Mr. Minton stated he is especially concerned for the elderly who will have to make sacrifices.  He stated he thinks Tourism can bring integrity, enthusiasm and professionalism to the project.  He stated it is the responsibility of everyone in town to get involved in the theatre and keep it from destroying the area.  Mr. Minton stated regarding the three tenets of Council, he feels the City will get a better response from professionals than from a volunteer committee.  He stated he has spoken with Lori (Medlin) about this.  Mr. Minton stated we might not have a great outcome but it will be a better outcome than what we have now.  
Councilman Liverman asked Mr. Minton if it would be fair to say that if City Council decides to move forward with this offer we could appoint the Interim City Manager to work with Tourism—if his Board decides to accept this challenge.

Mr. Minton stated he feels that would be the perfect way to move forward.  He stated the Council’s job is to set policy which the City Manager carries out.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated we really do need the Tourism Authority’s help and she appreciates the offer.

Mr. Minton stated they will do the best job they can.  He stated it is a tough situation and there will be tough decisions that City Council will have to make.  He stated the City really needs to talk about cutting out instead of cutting back.
Councilman Liverman asked Mr. Minton about Lori’s thoughts on her role in this.

Mr. Minton stated once we establish a plan of work she, as always, will make that plan work.  He pointed out that there is $10,000 that Halifax Horizons appropriated for promotion of the theatre that has not been used.  He stated something positive has to happen and he would like to see the theatre promoted.  Mr. Minton stated one of the jobs of this Council is to let the citizens know how serious this situation really is.  He stated having Tourism do this work will free up the Council to work on the problems it will face in the upcoming fiscal year.
Mayor Doughtie stated we need to make sure Lori is on board.
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Mr. Minton stated she is.  He stated she is talking about a Christmas show that has already been booked.  He stated had they known about this show, they could have worked with the tour bus groups.  He stated the administrative structure to run this theatre has been lacking.  Mr. Minton stated again that he does not think an advisory committee is what the City needs.  

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to work out an agreement with the Halifax County Tourism Development Authority to help the City with management of the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.

Discussion Regarding Waste Transfer Station
Mayor Doughtie stated we had a very productive meeting with the Halifax County Commissioners last Thursday regarding the possibility of the City and County partnering in a waste transfer station.  He stated he appreciates Chairman Pierce and others inviting us to participate.  He stated a public hearing on the proposed sites followed an informational session held prior to the meeting at 5:00.  Mayor Doughtie stated they left the meeting with an invitation from Chairman Pierce to partner with them.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he thought it was a very good meeting and it seems to make sense that we look at Halifax County as a whole and do this as a joint effort.

Councilman Liverman stated he agrees one hundred percent.  He stated we should keep moving forward and have Mr. Wyatt meet with Mr. Brown to explore the process of the partnership.  He stated he thinks the partnership makes all the sense in the world.  Councilman Liverman stated he is glad to see this Council move forward and not be afraid to conduct good business.
Councilman Bobbitt stated he agrees that we need to sit down and look at the business plan and operating costs.  He stated it is critical to know the costs.  He stated it should not take too long to get the information.

Mayor Doughtie stated he would like to get a consensus from Council to instruct Interim City Manager Wyatt to contact County Manager Brown to work out details and bring back a proposal to continue to move forward.  He asked if a motion would be needed to do this.
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated a motion would be appropriate to give staff direct marching orders.
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Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to direct the Interim City Manager to contact the County Manager to work out details and come back with a proposal to move forward with the transfer station project.

Mayor Doughtie stated this is a little bit out of the ordinary but Mr. Harvey did sign up for public comment and requested to address the Council regarding the transfer station project.  

Mr. David Harvey, President of the Halifax County Chapter of the NAACP, stated he does understand the importance of trash disposal in the City and County, and is certainly not opposed to moving trash out of the area.  He stated he is opposed to the City and County coming together to build a transfer station when the County has to spend taxpayers’ money.  He stated this will take money from Enfield, Scotland Neck and Littleton in order to build a transfer station for Roanoke Rapids.  He stated Roanoke Rapids should have their own transfer station.  He stated there is a nice site where the Patterson Mill was torn down that Roanoke Rapids could use to take care of their own trash.  Mr. Harvey stated you have a City that has allowed for many years an educational body with racially drawn school lines.  He stated he does not see how the City can condone this and then ask the County Commissioners to participate with them on this project.  He stated children should be more important than trash.  Mr. Harvey stated he will oppose almost anything the City does until it deals with the biggest civil rights issue here in this City.  He stated Councilman Ferebee has kids in his district that cannot go to school in the City that he is a City Council member of.  Mr. Harvey stated he would request that if the County Commissioners agree to do business with Roanoke Rapids that they find a way to get the money from Roanoke Rapids.
Assistance to Firefighters Grant (AFG) Application
Fire Chief Corbet apologized for bringing this to Council at the last minute.  He explained that they just received the information about the AFG application and they have only two weeks to submit it to Homeland Security.  He stated this is the same grant they received last year to replace the radios and pagers.  He stated they are requesting between $400,000 and $425,000 to replace the 20 year old engine.  Chief Corbet stated in light of the budget situation, they did not feel comfortable asking the City to finance the purchase of this needed vehicle.  
Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to authorize Fire Chief Corbet to move forward with submitting an application for the Assistance to Firefighters Grant (AFG).
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City Manager’s Report 
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated departmental reports are included in Council’s agenda package.  He reported on the final draft of the Roanoke Rapids Pedestrian Plan that was delivered today to be given to Council.  He indicated that this proposed plan was developed by the Peanut Belt Rural Planning Organization.  He stated Mr. Jim Bradshaw is the lead person on this project and is someone he has worked with for many years.  Mr. Wyatt stated they are requesting that this plan be adopted fairly quickly.  He read the following excerpt from a memorandum from Mr. Bradshaw to the City Council:

This plan is intended to be part of the Greater Roanoke Rapids Thoroughfare Plan completed by NC DOT for the Peanut Belt RPO, of which Halifax County and Roanoke Rapids are members.  Inclusion in this plan only awaits the approval of the Roanoke Rapids Pedestrian Improvement Plan by the City Council after review.  In order to meet their schedule, NC DOT requests approval of the Roanoke Rapids Pedestrian Plan by August 2011, but no later than September 2011, if continued from the August meeting.  The Mayor and City Council members are receiving this plan in July to provide review time before the August meetings.  If acceptable by the City Council, a presentation of the plan is scheduled for the regular City Council work session on August 2, 2011.  Consideration for approval of the plan as a guide is scheduled for the regular meeting on August 9, 2011. 
Mr. Wyatt reported to Council that a representative from Davenport & Company will be present at the August 2 work session to discuss the theatre financing.  He also reported on a call received from a citizen today regarding the extreme heat and the City’s plans to help cool off the folks that are without air conditioning.  He stated he spoke with John and he indicated that those efforts are directed and coordinated by the Red Cross.  Mr. Wyatt stated we will be more than willing to cooperate with the Red Cross on this matter.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to go into closed session to discuss personnel matters as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6).
Before going into closed session, Mayor Doughtie recognized our elected officials in the audience:  County Commission Chairman James Pierce, County Commissioners Rachel Hux and Vernon Bryant, and School Board Member Mike Salanik.
Minute Book Pages 16239 & 16240 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed several personnel matters.  No action was taken.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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